Director Larry Birns 1250 Connecticut Ave, N.W. Suite 1C Washington, D.C. 20036, USA T: (202) 223-4975

The Price of Free Education

By Malone Gabor and Jordan Bazak, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

In Chile, as in the United States, the soaring cost of higher education has been a mobilizing force for the nation's youth. Frustration among American students over rising tuition and debt boiled over in movements like Occupy Wall Street and Bernie Sander's "Political Revolution." Likewise, since 2006, Chilean students have regularly remonstrated aspects of their country's mediocre, unequal, and highly privatized education system. In 2014, President Michelle Bachelet ran on the promise of comprehensive reform, including an ambitious proposal for free higher education. Despite initial progress, the government remains well short of meeting its commitment. While political opponents question the wisdom of Bachelet's proposal, recent student demonstrations show that Chile's youth intends to hold the administration to its promises.

Universal free higher education, while nice in theory, is expensive, regressive, and distortive in practice. Chile would do better to only cover university tuition for the less fortunate and then invest in high-quality public professional and technical institutions.

Chile's Education Landscape

Similar to many components of Chilean society, such as its privatized pension program, the country's modern education system has its roots in the 1973 coup that replaced socialist President Salvador Allende with conservative dictator Augusto Pinochet. Following the recommendations of U.S. trained economic advisors, Pinochet privatized large parts of the education landscape and municipalized public schools. As a result, low public spending, unequal access, and deregulation have come to plague the Chilean education system.

Until recently, Chile's government invested relatively little in tertiary education. In 2008, public spending represented less than 20 percent of all higher education expenditures, the lowest among Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) countries.¹ Without state subsidies, the median tuition at a public university in 2005 was \$3,400 USD.² Representing 22 percent of GDP per capita, Chile had the most expensive tuition relative to income of any developed nation.³

Underfunding has also afflicted grade schools, resulting in a large private sector that caters to Chile's middle and upper classes. Students from wealthy families rarely attend public schools, where low-income students are disproportionately enrolled.⁴ This disparity has had a substantial impact on participation in higher education. Graduates from private schools are much more likely to enroll in tertiary programs than those graduated from municipal schools.⁵

Finally, despite recent laws that forbid profits and seek to improve quality in higher education, many Chilean students attend for-profit, unaccredited institutions. The problem is particularly bad in the country's burgeoning professional and technical education sector. With a landscape dotted by for-profit, under-performing institutions, the promise of free higher education becomes a balancing act between trying to help as many students as possible without supporting the worst centers of learning.

Protests and Policy

In 2006, Chilean high-school students led the Penguin Revolution, demanding free bus passes, greater student representation, and changes to the college entrance exam. After an unsatisfying government response, students returned to streets in 2011, organized behind the *Confederación de Estudiantes Chilenos* (CONFECH), with a more ambitious set of proposals including free public education, subsidized university tuition, and lower interest rates on student debt.

This second wave of protests had more success. In 2012, President Sebastian Piñera lowered the interest on government-sponsored student debt and increased the fiscal commitment to higher education.⁸ By 2015, the share of public spending on higher education had risen to 38 percent.⁹¹⁰ Meanwhile, the median price of tuition at public universities rose slowly to \$3,750 USD, now 18 percent of GDP per capita, comparable to that of the United States.¹¹ ¹²

In 2014, Michelle Bachelet campaigned on broad education reform based on quality, inclusion, free education, and an end to profits. Thus far, implementation has been piecemeal. In May of 2015, the *Ley de Inclusión Escolar* committed to phasing out family co-payments at state subsidized grade schools where about 50 percent of students attend. This past March, the *Ley de Carrera Docente* raised both wages and requirements for the teaching profession. However, the lack of progress on higher education—Bachelet promised to eliminate tuition for 70 percent of students by 2018—has become a friction point between students and the government. This spring, protests in Santiago turned violent. In addition to free tuition, demonstrators demanded higher quality, a fair application process, a ban on for-profit institutions, and that the needs of Mapuche students be met.

Meanwhile, free university is already a reality for many of Chile's poorest students. Through an amendment in last year's budget, Bachelet ensured students from low-income families secured free tuition at select universities. The measure, costing an additional \$252 million USD, benefitted around 160,000 students. ¹⁶ Notably omitted,



however, were the 44 percent of students who attend professional and technical institutions.

The Price of Free

Free higher education is a controversial policy. Political opposition, led by the center-right front, Chile Vamos, often focuses on the price tag. According to acciónEducar, extending free tuition to all one million higher education students would cost an additional \$3 billion USD per year, a sizeable increase in the Ministry of Education's \$14 billion USD dollar budget.¹⁸

A less common objection is that the policy is regressive; it helps wealthy students more than poor ones. In a 2013 op-ed in the center-left paper, La Tercera, Andrés Hernando, a think tank director, claims that the bottom 10 percent of students would receive just five percent of the policy's benefits while the top 20 percent would rake in more than 30 percent.²⁰ Matthew Chingos of Brookings Institute employed a similar argument comparing Bernie Sanders and Hillary Clinton's plans. Under Sanders' universally free proposal, the wealthiest 10 percent of students would receive disproportionally more funding because they attend more expensive institutions.²¹

A third complaint is that free higher education distorts economic incentives. Given the social benefit of an educated society and the difficultly in borrowing money solely against future income, some government subsidization of higher education is reasonable.²² But eliminating price altogether can be a dangerous move. When costs cease to exist, universities will no longer compete on price and some students will choose degree programs that are more expensive to provide than their eventual return.

Focusing on Technical Education

It is important to recognize that there are other options than universally free higher education. The present situation—free university for poorer students at certified schools—is a good start. But instead of shooting for 100 percent tuition-free, funding could be directed towards other priorities. Hernando suggests investing in pre-school and primary education to fight the achievement gap before it appears. Chingos proposes helping poorer students cover non-tuition expenses. But perhaps the best investment would be to expand quality and access in Chile's professional and technical education sector.

In the past 10 years, IPs and CFTs have seen remarkable growth. Professional Institutes alone tripled their enrollment in the last decade and 2015 was the first year in which they awarded more degrees than traditional universities. ²³²⁴ Like U.S. community colleges, these institutions' programs are shorter and less expensive than those of universities. Moreover, they disproportionately cater to poorer students. ²⁵ However, unaccredited providers and scams pervade the industry. Students are lured in by promotions such as a free iPad only to receive a cut-rate education. Experts in the field call for a network of high-quality public technical and professional institutions. ²⁶ This past March, the government passed a law creating 15 public CFTs. ²⁷



Expanding access to public technical and professional schools would address many of the objections to universally free higher education. Consider first the price tag. In the United States, President Obama's free community college proposal would cost \$60 billion over 10 years compared to Hillary Clinton's \$500 billion universal plan.^{28 29} Second, such a policy would be less regressive. In Chingo's analysis, the benefits of free community college in the United States would fall evenly across all students.³⁰ There is no reason to expect this not to be the case in Chile. Last, subsidizing technical and professional education would be less distortive. There is already a documented shortage of technically trained workers in the Chilean economy.³¹

Conclusion

While both Bachelet and CONFECH are right to demand greater access and lower costs in higher education, the complete elimination of tuition is not financially or politically practical.

There is evidence that the Bachelet Administration already recognizes this reality. For 2017, the only planned expansion in free higher education is directed at lower income students attending accredited, non-profit CFTs and IPs, a little more than a quarter of all such institutions. The budget also includes funding to create the first five public CFTs. While these modest policies may disappoint current protestors, they further expand higher education for Chile's least fortunate students and create competition for private, for-profit providers. They represent a reasonable compromise addressing credible concerns over cost, the distribution of benefits, and potential market distortions.

By Malone Gabor and Jordan Bazak, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs



¹ "Tertiary Spending on Education," *Education at a glance: Education finance indicators* (*OECD*). Accessed September 27, 2016. https://data.oecd.org/eduresource/spending-on-tertiary-education.htm.

² "Tendencias Indices 2015," Consejo Nacional de Educación (CNED), June 24, 2015. Accessed September 27, 12016 es 2015," Consejo Nacional de Educación (CNED), June 24, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016.

http://www.cned.cl/public/secciones/SeccionIndicesPostulantes/OtrasEstadisticas/Tendencias_IN DICES 2015.pdf

³ Vladamir Martinez, "Por qué es tan cara la universidad en Chile," *BBC Mundo*, May 16, 2012. Accessed September 27, 2016.

http://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias/2012/05/120515_chile_educacion_costo_protestas_vh.shtm

⁴ "Encuesta CAEN 2011: Análisis Módulo Educación," *Centro de Estudios del Ministerio de Educación (MINEDUC)*. October 2012. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://static1.mineduc.cl/doc_mailing/20121026%20analisis%20casen%20final.pdf

- ⁵ Maria Arango, Stuart Evans, Zaitun Quadri, "Education Reform in Chile: Designing a Fairer, Better Higher Education System," *Woodrow Wilson School of International Affairs*, January 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016.
- ⁶ Meghan Kelly, "Chilean students protest for free public education, 2011-13," *Global Nonviolent Action Database*, Swarthmore University, September 20, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://nvdatabase.swarthmore.edu/content/chilean-students-protest-free-public-education-2011-13
- ⁷ Meghan Kelly, "Chilean students protest for free public education, 2011-13," *Global Nonviolent Action Database*, Swarthmore University, September 20, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://nvdatabase.swarthmore.edu/content/chilean-students-protest-free-public-education-2011-13
- ⁸ Vladamir Martinez, "Por qué es tan cara la universidad en Chile," *BBC Mundo*, May 16, 2012. Accessed September 27, 2016.
- ⁹ "Tertiary Spending on Education," *Education at a glance: Education finance indicators* (*OECD*). Accessed September 27, 2016. https://data.oecd.org/eduresource/spending-on-tertiary-education.htm.
- ¹⁰ Frederico Grünewald, "Chile pone en marcha su extraña sistema de gratuidad universitaria," *La Nación*, January 3, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016.
- http://www.lanacion.com.ar/1858921-chile-pone-en-marcha-su-extrano-sistema-de-gratuidad-universitaria
- ¹¹ "Tendencias Indices 2015," *Consejo Nacional de Educación (CNED)*, June 24, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016.
- $http://www.cned.cl/public/secciones/SeccionIndicesPostulantes/OtrasEstadisticas/Tendencias_INDICES_2015.pdf$
- ¹² "Level of GDP per capita and productivity," *OECD.Stat.* Accessed September 27, 2016. https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=PDB LV.
- ¹³ "Reforma Educacional," *Michellebachelet.cl*, 2014. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://michellebachelet.cl/pdf/Propuesta-Educacion-Michelle-Bachelet.pdf
- ¹⁴ "Michelle Bachelet promulgó la primera ley de la reforma educative," *La Nación,* May 29, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.lanacion.com.ar/1797055-bachelet-promulgo-la-primera-ley-de-la-reforma-educativa-que-avanza-en-la-gratuidad-pero-el-estudiantado-ve-insuficiente
- ¹⁵ Génesis Moreno, "Sueldos más altos y mayores exigencias a pedagogías: así es la nueva Ley de Carrera Docente," *Emol.com*, March 4, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.emol.com/noticias/Nacional/2016/03/04/791383/Sueldos-mas-altos-y-mas-exigencias-a-pedagogias-asi-es-la-nueva-Ley-de-Carrera-Docente.html
- ¹⁶ F. Guzman, M. Bustos, and D. Muños, "Presupuesto para educación superior sube 16,7% y monto de becas cae a la mitad," *La Tercera*, October 2, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.latercera.com/noticia/nacional/2015/10/680-649631-9-presupuesto-para-educacion-superior-sube-167-y-monto-de-becas-cae-a-la-mitad.shtml
 ¹⁷ Ariane de Gayardon and Andrés Bernasconi, "Universidades chilenas: No tan gratuitas
- ¹ Ariane de Gayardon and Andrés Bernasconi, "Universidades chilenas: No tan gratuitas después de todo," *International Higher Education* 86 (2016): 28-29. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.ceppeuc.cl/publicaciones/ihe/497-numero-86.html
- ¹⁸ "Costos de entregar gratuidad en educación superior: escenarios y propuesta," *acciónEducar*, May 25, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://accioneducar.cl/wp-content/files mf/1443579101GratuidadEducacio%CC%81nSuperior costosypropuesta.pdf



- ¹⁹ "Ley de Presupuestos Del Sector Publico Año 2016," Dirección de Presupuestos, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.dipres.gob.cl/594/articles-143039_doc_pdf.pdf
- ²⁰ Andrés Hernando, "¿Educación superior gratuita?" *La Tercera*, September 5, 2013.
- ²¹ Matthew Chingos, "Who would benefit most from free college?" *Brookings Institute*, April 21, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. https://www.brookings.edu/research/who-would-benefit-most-from-free-college/
- ²² Susan Dynarski, "An Economist's Perspective on Student Loans in the United States," *Brookings Working Paper Series*, September 2014. Accessed September, 2016.
 ²³ Ibid
- ²⁴ Karina Martín, "Chile: por primera vez más hay más matriculados en carreras técnicas que egresados universitarios," *Panampost*, September 14, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. https://es.panampost.com/karina-martin/2016/09/14/primera-vez-carreras-tecnicas-en-chile-mas-que-egresados-universitarios\
- ²⁵ "Encuesta CAEN 2011: Análisis Módulo Educación," *Centro de Estudios del Ministerio de Educación (MINEDUC)*. October 2012: 19. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://static1.mineduc.cl/doc_mailing/20121026%20analisis%20casen%20final.pdf ²⁶ "La Reforma Educativa que Chile Necesita," *Educación2020*, January 2014. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.educacion2020.cl/sites/default/files/hdr_digital.pdf
- ²⁷ "Se promulga la ley que crea 15 Centros de Formación Técnicas estatales," *Ministerio de Educación*, March 21, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016.
- http://www.mineduc.cl/2016/03/21/se-promulga-la-ley-que-crea-15-centros-de-formacion-tecnicas-estatales/
- ²⁸ Julia Glum, "Obama Budget For Free Community College To Cost \$1.4 Billion In 2016, \$60 Billion Over Next Decade," International Business Times, February 2, 2015. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.ibtimes.com/obama-budget-free-community-college-cost-14-billion-2016-60-billion-over-next-decade-1802766
- ²⁹ Laura Meckler, "Hillary Clinton's Free College-Tuition Plan Short on Specifics," *Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/hillary-clintons-free-college-tuition-plan-coming-up-short-on-specifics-1471167001
- ³⁰ Matthew Chingos, "Who would benefit most from free college?" *Brookings Institute*, April 21, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. https://www.brookings.edu/research/who-would-benefit-most-from-free-college/
- ³¹ Karina Martín, "Chile: por primera vez más hay más matriculados en carreras técnicas que egresados universitarios," *Panampost*, September 14, 2016. Accessed September 27, 2016. https://es.panampost.com/karina-martin/2016/09/14/primera-vez-carreras-tecnicas-en-chile-mas-que-egresados-universitarios/

